Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world-wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Shae Duka

Date

Assessment of Antibiotic Use and Interhospital Variability in Antibiotic Resistant Gram-Negative Pathogens in U.S. Acute Care Hospitals, 2012-2017

By

Shae Duka

Master of Public Health

Epidemiology

Scott Fridkin, MD

Committee Chair

Kelly Hatfield, MSPH

Committee Member

Assessment of Antibiotic Use and Interhospital Variability in Antibiotic Resistant Gram-Negative Pathogens in U.S. Acute Care Hospitals, 2012-2017

By

Shae Duka

Bachelor of Science

Moravian College

2018

Thesis Committee Chair: Scott Fridkin, MD

An abstract of A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Public Health in Epidemiology 2021

Abstract

Assessment of Antibiotic Use and Interhospital Variability in Antibiotic Resistant Gram-Negative Pathogens in U.S. Acute Care Hospitals, 2012-2017 By Shae Duka

Background: Antibiotic resistance (AR) is a growing threat in the United States, and Gram-negative pathogens such as Carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE), Carbapenem-resistant (CR) *Acinetobacter* spp. and Multi-drug resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (MDR *P. aeruginosa*) have become resistant to nearly all first-line antibiotics. This study assessed drivers of antibiotic-resistant infections by examining interhospital variability, specifically in antibiotic use (AU), of these three pathogens and combined, at the hospital level.

Methods: Clinical microbiology and discharge data from U.S. hospitals in the Premier Healthcare Database from 2012 -2017 were analyzed. The primary exposure, total AU, was measured in days of therapy (DOT) per 1,000 patient days. Rates of antibiotic resistant (AR) infections were measured as the number of specimens that tested resistant (R) to specified antibiotics for each pathogen, per 1,000 discharges. AU and AR were reported descriptively by year, and the unadjusted relationship was examined through scatterplots. Twelve Poisson regression models assessed the association between total AU and AR infection rates of each pathogen and type (all, hospital-onset (HO), community-onset (CO)), adjusting for hospital characteristics and covariates.

Results: Unadjusted results showed very low combined infection rates (all pathogens of interest) across all years (median hospital level rate=1.68 per 1,000 discharges). MDR *P. aeruginosa* had the highest median hospital-level rate of 1.17, followed by CRE (median=0.22) and CR *Acinetobacter* spp. (median=0.07). Scatterplots of unadjusted total AU and unadjusted AR rates showed no relationship between pathogens, except for CR *Acinetobacter* spp. which displayed a weak but positive linear relationship. In the adjusted models, no association was found between total AU and AR infection rates except for the CR *Acinetobacter* spp. models where AU was significantly associated with each type (all, HO, CO) (IRR=1.06, 1.12, 1.04, respectively). Significant associations between urban/rural status and census divisions (specifically the Middle Atlantic, East North Central and East South Central) appeared frequently across models.

Conclusion: These findings suggest variability in AR may be associated with total antibiotic use in CR *Acinetobacter* spp.; however, future studies should examine antibiotic class-specific associations. Additionally, significant associations between AR infection rates and urban/rural status and census divisions were found – highlighting focus areas for future research.

Assessment of Antibiotic Use and Interhospital Variability in Antibiotic Resistant Gram-Negative Pathogens in U.S. Acute Care Hospitals, 2012-2017

By

Shae Duka

Bachelor of Science

Moravian College

2018

Thesis Committee Chair: Scott Fridkin, MD

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Public Health in Epidemiology 2021

Acknowledgement

To my thesis advisors Kelly Hatfield, MSPH, and Scott Fridkin, MD, I extend a huge thank you for your mentorship and support. Your insight and knowledge were instrumental and allowed me to take on this challenging thesis topic. My advisors and all others within the Epidemiology Research and Innovations Branch at CDC, made this thesis possible during a very unprecedented year, to which I will always be grateful.

To my family and friends, your patience, love and support do not go unnoticed, especially throughout my graduate career. To my parents and brothers, thank you for always having my back and believing in my goals and aspirations.

Table of Contents

Introduction	1
Methods	13
Study Design, Population, and Data Source	13
Exposure, Outcomes, and Covariates	13
Analytic Methods	16
Objective One	16
Objective Two	16
Ethics Approval	18
Results	19
Characteristics of Hospitals	19
Unadjusted Rates of Antibiotic Resistant Infections	19
Antibiotic Use	21
Association Between Antibiotic Use and Antibiotic Resistant Infection Ra	tes22
Discussion	
Limitations	31
Strengths	31
Future Directions	32
References	33
Tables	
Figures	49

Introduction

Antibiotic Resistance as a Public Health Threat

The emergence and spread of antibiotic resistant pathogens have been a growing threat in the United States and become one of the greatest public health challenges facing the globe over the past decade. Antibiotic resistance began to develop as early as the 1940s, and resistance has been seen toward nearly all antibiotics today (1). Resistance to antibiotics occurs when pathogens (typically bacteria and fungi) are no longer responsive to the antibiotics designed to kill them. This crisis has been attributed to overuse and inappropriate prescribing of antibiotics, in addition to lack of novel drug development in the pharmaceutical pipeline (1).

In 2013, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) published *Antibiotic Resistance Threats in the United States, 2013* which presented initial estimates of the burden and trends of antibiotic resistant pathogens in U.S. hospitals (2). In this report, the CDC estimated that at least two million people were infected with antibiotic resistant pathogens each year, contributing to at least 23,000 deaths (2). Since then, new data sources allowed for a more complete antibiotic resistant profile in the United States, and an updated report titled *Antibiotic Resistant Threats in the United States, 2019* was released by the CDC in late 2019 (3). Within these reports, the CDC classified each antibiotic resistant threat as "urgent", "serious", or "concerning" threat status based upon level of concern for human health (2, 3). The updated data sources from the 2019 report projected the 2013 estimates to show more than 2.6 million infections and nearly 44,000 deaths per year, almost doubling the initial death estimate (3). The 2019 report included

data for the years 2012 through 2017 and estimated that over 2.8 million antibiotic resistant infections and greater than 35,000 deaths occur each year in the U.S., an 18% decrease since the 2013 report (3). This decrease is suggestive that U.S. efforts to prevent infections and improve antibiotic use are working. However, infections are still high and new threats continue to emerge with ever-changing resistance profiles of pathogens (3).

Antibiotic resistant pathogens can spread in both the community ("communityacquired" or "community-onset") and in healthcare settings ("healthcare-acquired" or "hospital-onset"). Healthcare settings can include but are not limited to inpatient acute care hospitals, ambulatory care, outpatient care (e.g. a physician's office), long-term care facilities (e.g. nursing homes), and dialysis facilities. Patients in healthcare settings are a highly vulnerable population due to comorbidities such as hypertension or diabetes, weakened immunity (due to cancer, organ transplant, etc.), common exposure to antibiotics, and frequent contact with healthcare personnel and other vulnerable individuals, allowing for some of the most deadly and resistant pathogens to spread (3). Three antibiotic resistant Gram-negative bacteria commonly found in the healthcare setting that are resistant to nearly all antibiotics are: Carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE) and Carbapenem-resistant (CR) Acinetobacter spp.- classified as urgent threats – and Multi-drug resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (MDR *P*. *aeruginosa*) – classified as a serious threat. These three pathogens, though rarer than others, have high rates of mortality and are difficult to treat (4). A major contributor to these growing threats is the increased use of inpatient antibiotics.

Antibiotic Use in United States Hospitals

Inpatient prescribing of antibiotics in U.S. hospitals is commonplace and often inappropriate (5, 6). Antibiotic use has been a focal point since the United States identified antibiotic resistance as a national priority in 2014 and established the *U.S. National Strategy for Combating Antibiotic-Resistant Bacteria* and the accompanying *U.S. National Action Plan for Combating Antibiotic-Resistant Bacteria* (6, 7). Overprescribing of antibiotics and inappropriate prescribing can lead to increased antibiotic resistance, and complications such as *Clostridium difficile* infections (6). Studies have shown that approximately 30-50% of antibiotic prescribing might be incorrect (5).

In order to encourage and maintain proper antibiotic prescribing, hospitals across the U.S. have implemented antibiotic stewardship programs, with an estimated 84% of U.S. hospitals reported to have a stewardship program that meets all seven of CDC's *Core Elements of Hospital Antibiotic Stewardship* as of fiscal years 2016-2019 according to the 2019 threat report (3). Despite this, trends in antibiotic use have remained stable through the years, and class-specific and hospital-level variability have been noted (6). In a temporal study utilizing administrative data of 300 hospitals from 2006-2012, antibiotic usage estimates decreased over time for aminoglycosides, first and second generation cephalosporins, fluoroquinolones, sulfa, metronidazole and penicillins, with the greatest decrease in fluroquinolones (6). However, in this same study, macrolides, third and fourth generation cephalosporins, glycopeptides, β -lactam/ β -lactamase inhibitor combinations, carbapenems, tetracyclines, and other types of antibacterials all increased (6). Hospital characteristics such as geographic location, teaching status, and the proportion of

inpatient-days that are billed with an infectious disease diagnosis code ("bacterial infection patient-days") have also been found to be associated with hospital antibiotic use (8). Multiple studies have found variation in antibiotic use across geographic location, specifically in the South (6, 8, 9). A crucial component to maintaining decreasing trends in cases of antibiotic resistance is appropriate antibiotic usage, especially for highly resistant Gram-negative bacteria such as CRE, CR *Acinetobacter* spp., and MDR *P*. *aeruginosa*.

Significant Gram-Negative Resistant Pathogens in U.S. Hospitals

Carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE)

Enterobacteriaceae are a family of different types of bacteria, that commonly cause infections in the healthcare setting, typically targeting the urinary tract, lungs, blood and other areas (10). When Enterobacteriaceae test resistant to at least one of the carbapenem antibiotics or produce carbapenemase, they are considered Carbapenemresistant (10). Carbapenemase is an enzyme that can make these bacteria resistant to carbapenem, and approximately 30% of CRE carry it (10). CRE are transmitted personto-person via healthcare personnel or environmentally through medical equipment or surfaces such as sink drains and toilets (10). CRE are difficult to treat as they typically do not respond to commonly used antibiotics and are occasionally resistant to nearly all available antibiotics. These attributes combined with high rates of mortality, are why CRE are often referred to as "nightmare bacteria" (3, 10).

Healthy people usually do not acquire a CRE infection, making community spread unlikely (10). Patients have a greater risk of acquisition when they are hospitalized or in long-term care facilities as ventilators, catheters, intravenous catheters, long courses of antibiotics and weakened immune systems greatly increase a person's risk of a CRE infection (10, 11). The most recent estimates and trends based upon the 2019 threat report show CRE infections have been stable, with annual estimates falling between 11,400 and 13,100 cases per year in hospitalized patients between 2012 and 2017. In 2017 alone, 1,100 deaths and approximately \$130 million in healthcare costs were attributable to CRE (3).

Carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter spp.

Acinetobacter spp. is a group of bacteria commonly found in wet environments (i.e. soil and water). There are many types of Acinetobacter, however Acinetobacter baumanii (A. baumanii) accounts for most Acinetobacter infections in humans, typically causing blood, urinary tract, lung and wound infections (12). Non-baumanii Acinetobacter such as A. lwoffii colonize and are part of the normal flora in approximately a quarter of healthy individuals, meaning they are present on the body's surface without causing infection (13). In general, HIV or transplant patients rarely acquire Acinetobacter infections, however, in patients with acute pulmonary disease, who require mechanical ventilation or devices such as catheters, have open wounds, a weakened immune system, are in the intensive care unit or have longer hospitals stays, these colonized Acinetobacter pathogens can cause sepsis, pneumonia, meningitis, urinary tract, skin and wound infections (12, 13). Acinetobacter spp. have an extended lifespan on surfaces, therefore transmission typically occurs through fomites such as environmental surfaces and equipment or through contaminated hands. Similar to CRE, when Acinetobacter spp. develop resistance to carbapenems, they become carbapenemresistant. Carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp. are usually multi-drug resistant and although rare, this makes an infection extremely dangerous (12).

In the U.S. carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp. infections rarely occur outside of healthcare settings, with one multi-state surveillance study finding that nearly all documented cases of carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp. were in patients who stayed overnight in a healthcare facility (i.e. hospital onset) or had indwelling devices (14). Trends in the national estimates of carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp. infections in U.S. hospitals appears to be decreasing from 11,700 cases in 2012 to 8,500 cases in 2017. In 2017 alone, the attributable deaths related to carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter spp. were 700, with healthcare costs of approximately \$281 million (3).

Multi-drug resistant Pseudomonas aeruginosa (MDR P. aeruginosa)

Commonly found in the environment (i.e. soil and water), *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* may cause infection in the blood, lungs, at the surgical site, or other parts of the body (15). The most at-risk patients are those on mechanical ventilators, using devices such as catheters, or with wounds from surgery or burns as each of these circumstances prolong hospital stays and require extensive care and treatment (15). Similar to carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp. and CRE, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* can spread person-to-person through contaminated hands, equipment or surfaces (15). Multi-drug resistance occurs when *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* develops resistance to several antibiotics, with some types resistant to nearly all antibiotics (3, 15). Since 2012, the trend in multi-drug resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* infections has decreased from 46,000 cases to approximately 32,600 cases in 2017. In 2017 alone, there were 2,700 attributable deaths and a staggering healthcare cost of \$767 million (3).

Measuring Antibiotic Resistance in Large Healthcare Databases

CDC's 2019 threat report measured trends and estimates for CRE, carbapenemresistant *Acinetobacter* spp., and MDR *P. aeruginosa* infections using three large healthcare databases. These electronic health databases included the Premier Healthcare Database, Cerner Health Facts, and BD Insights Research Database, each containing data on any inpatient visit in acute care hospitals between January 1, 2012 and December 31, 2017 (3). Electronic health databases house comprehensive hospital-based healthcare history of each patient in a healthcare system, using multiple sources such as electronic medical records and claims (16). Electronic health databases allow users to access realworld, readily available data for research and surveillance. The databases used in the 2019 threat report contained a dynamic cohort of short-term acute care hospitals in the U.S. Hospitals were included if they reported at least one positive result from a microbiology culture with associated antimicrobial susceptibility testing data (3). The total sample size of the 2012-2017 dynamic cohort was 722 hospitals accounting for 7.4 million discharges annually (3).

The use of large, administrative healthcare databases allows for a higher level of detail in the analysis through the use of administrative and billing data, including transaction charges for medications and procedures, and capture a greater proportion of U.S. hospitals (>20% of U.S. hospital discharges/admissions) compared to retrospective

and surveillance studies (3). In addition, the accrual of data is from a large geographically diverse population, allowing for rare outcomes and long-term effects to be studied (16). The Premier Healthcare Database (PHD) is one of the most comprehensive electronic healthcare databases, comprising a large, U.S. hospital-based, service-level, all-payer database containing information on inpatient discharges from geographically diverse non-profit, non-governmental and community and teaching hospitals and health systems (16). Accounting for over 10 million inpatient admissions per year since 2012, the PHD represents approximately twenty-five percent of annual U.S. inpatient admissions (16). Hospital characteristics are categorized by geographic location – based upon four geographic regions and divisions defined by the U.S. Census – and include bed size, teaching status, and population served (16). Data is collected at both the hospital-level and hospital-encounter (patient) level, creating a more granular scope. Since its origination in 2000, the PHD has appeared in 621 publications and counting (16).

Literature Findings and Gaps in Research

In the United States, few studies exist that measure trends and estimates in national antibiotic use. However, a 2016 study utilizing the Truven Health MarketScan Hospital Drug Database analyzed trends in adult and pediatric inpatient antibiotic use from January 1, 2006 to December 31, 2012 (6). Approximately 300 acute care hospitals and over 34 million discharges were included in the sample (6). Overall, 55% of patients discharged received at least one dose of an antibiotic during their hospital visit, with the overall rate of antibiotic use for all study years of 755 DOT per 1,000 patient-days (6). In other words, for every 10 days of hospitalization, about 7 included receipt of an antibiotic. Variability was found in both the facility-specific proportion of discharges

during which an antibiotic was received, and the days of therapy per 1,000 patient-days. In addition, interhospital variability was found in antibiotic usage in critical care locations, by geographic location, and teaching status. Although overall antibiotic use in U.S. hospitals did not change significantly between 2006 and 2012, important classspecific and regional differences were found, which could have implications on differences in antibiotic resistance by region (6).

Upon review of the literature, while patient-level analyses have often documented the relationship between antibiotic consumption and antibiotic resistance, few studies have successfully documented hospital level antibiotic use and its association with resistance. Of the hospital level studies reviewed, two were in the United States (4, 17), and five were international (18-22). Although not directly measuring the association between use and resistance, a retrospective cohort study utilizing the Premier Healthcare Database from 2009 to 2013 sought to determine the magnitude of difficult-to-treat antibiotic resistant (DTR) pathogens by determining the prevalence, predictors and outcomes of these pathogens to first-line agents (4). This study concluded that urban healthcare and higher baseline illness were predictors of DTR infections (4). A retrospective study conducted from 2005 to 2012 of health care beneficiaries of the Department of Defense, examined the correlation of carbapenem and fluoroquinolone usage and CRE (17). Findings of this study included an incidence of CRE as under 1 case per 100,000 person-years, an increase of CRE incidence relative to baseline, and that antibiotic resistance and use were strongly correlated (17). In addition, incident proportions of carbapenem resistance differed significantly across years, geographical regions, and bacterial species (17). International studies found increases in the inpatient

consumption of broad-spectrum and antibiotics against MDR pathogens, in addition to increases in overall antibiotic resistance (18). In a French-based study, a statistically significant relationship was found between the inpatient rate of fluoroquinolone use and the rate of resistance among *Staphylococcus aureus* and *P. aeruginosa* isolates (19). A different French study of both inpatients and outpatients, found that the incidence of quinolone resistant Escherichia Coli (E. Coli) isolates was independently associated with consumption of tetracyclines, cephalosporins, and quinolones (20). A multicenter ecological study in Canada found that increased inpatient and outpatient antibiotic consumption was associated with decreased antibiotic susceptibility for *P. aeruginosa* but had an inverse relationship with the other six pathogens (21). Similarly, in Australia a retrospective study of 12 hospitals of both inpatient and outpatient data, did not find a relationship between ertapenem usage and carbapenem-resistant (CR) P. aeruginosa but did find an association between greater usage of aPCs (antipseudomonal carbapenems) and CR P. aeruginosa (22). These international studies suggest a relationship may exist between antibiotic consumption and rates of antibiotic resistance at a larger, hospital level, where the relationship is harder to demonstrate.

Similar studies have also been conducted examining the relationship between outpatient antibiotic prescribing and antibiotic resistance. A Belgium-based study found resistance in *E. coli* was higher when more antibiotics were prescribed prior to isolation of the sample, and a dose-response relationship existed between antibiotic use and resistance in *E. Coli* (23). Finally, using Truven MarketScan data from 2011 to 2014 a study sought to examine outpatient antibiotic use and population antibiotic resistance. After examining 72 pathogen-antibiotic combinations, and determining use across all four years, it was found that intense antibiotic use had a weaker association with resistance than extensive use (24).

Purpose and Thesis Statement

These literature findings are indicative that few studies exist in the United States examining the association between antibiotic use and antibiotic resistance at a hospital level. The studies that do exist are largely international, and focus on either one or a few specific antibiotics, or one or a few specific pathogens. There is a clear gap in knowledge assessing whether or not interhospital variability in antibiotic resistance exists, specifically in carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae, carbapenem-resistant Acinetobacter spp., and multi-drug resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, and if this variability exists, if it can be explained by the difference in facility level antibiotic use. Antibiotic use has been identified as one of many potential drivers for antibiotic resistance. This research aims to potentially quantify the association between antibiotic use and rates of resistant infections at an ecologic level within a hospital. Thus, these findings may be able to inform how hospital antibiotic stewardship programs may have the potential to reduce antibiotic resistant infection rates and make a public health impact. Prevention of antibiotic resistant threats may decrease incidence, morbidity, and mortality of resistant infections and attributable healthcare costs.

Thus, the knowledge gaps we aim to address in this study are to assess the association between hospital-level antibiotic use and hospital-level rates of three antibiotic resistant threats – carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae, carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp., multi-drug resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* – in US acute

care hospitals, based off of the 2019 antibiotic resistance threat report released by the CDC. This aim will be achieved through the following objectives:

- 1. Assess interhospital variability in antibiotic resistant infection rates for each threat individually and as a combined rate of all three pathogens.
- 2. Determine if an association exists between rates of antibiotic use and rates of antibiotic resistant infections at the hospital level, adjusting for hospital and/or threat characteristics.

Methods

Study Design, Population and Data Source

This study is a hospital-level cross-sectional study of all adult hospitalizations (≥ 18 years of age) in acute care hospitals included in the Premier Healthcare Database (PHD) between January 1, 2012 and December 31, 2017.

Hospitals included in the study were limited to those with available microbiology lab sensitivity, charge, and provider data at any point for 2012-2017. Hospitals were included for any month they reported at least one positive result from a microbiology culture with associated antibiotic susceptibility results between 2012 and 2017. Hospitals were excluded if they were children's hospitals and had no adult discharges, or were missing antibiotic usage data (e.g. days of therapy). In the PHD, microbiology tables were used to identify clinical culture specimens that were positive for the three pathogens of interest – carbapenem resistant Enterobacteriaceae, carbapenem resistant *Acinetobacter* spp., and multi-drug resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* and had the necessary associated antimicrobial susceptibility testing. For hospitalizations with more than one positive culture type, cultures from a blood specimen were chosen over those with other specimen sources within 14 days (3). Encounter tables provided information surrounding patients' hospitalizations and discharges.

Exposure, Outcomes, and Covariates

The primary exposure in this study was hospital-level antibiotic use, measured in days of therapy (DOT). One DOT represents the administration of a single agent on a given service day, regardless of dosage or number of doses (6). For example, if a patient

is administered two doses of cefazolin 8 hours apart, this is equivalent to 1 DOT, whereas a patient receiving one dose of vancomycin and one dose of ceftazidime would be equivalent to 2 DOTs (6). Antibiotics were categorized into 1 of 15 classes: aminoglycosides, first- and second-generation cephalosporins, third- and fourthgeneration cephalosporins, lincosamides, fluoroquinolones, macrolides, glycopeptides, sulfonamides, B-lactam/B-lactamase inhibitor combinations, carbapenems, penicillins, tetracyclines, metronidazoles, and other antibacterial agents. Hospital-level antibiotic use was calculated as the sum of all DOTs for all discharges in a given year per 1,000 patient days (DOTs/1,000 PDs) and reported as the mean across all hospitals. A total annual antibiotic use rate was calculated for each hospital for each year participating and as a total rate across all years.

The outcome of interest was the rate of three antibiotic resistant pathogens. Rates of resistance were measured as the number of specimens that test resistant (R) to specified antibiotics for each pathogen per 1,000 discharges. Rates are reported as three distinct measures for each individual pathogen, and an overall combined infection rate. Our case definitions for the pathogens of interest were the same as those used in the CDC's 2019 antibiotic threat report:

- 1. Carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae (CRE): Any isolate with at least 1 resistant result (R) to imipenem, meropenem, doripenem, ertapenem.
- 2. Carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp.: Any isolate with at least 1 nonsusceptible result (I or R) to: cefotaxime, ceftriaxone, ceftazidime, cefepime.

 Multidrug-resistant (MDR) *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*: Any isolate that tested either (I) or (R) to at least 1 drug in at least 3 of the medication categories: (1) extended-spectrum cephalosporins, (2) fluoroquinolones, (3) aminoglycosides, (4) carbapenems, (5) piperacillins (3).

Clinical cultures were further classified as hospital- or community-onset by date of specimen collection. A positive culture obtained on day four or later of admission was classified as hospital-onset (HO), and a positive culture obtained within the first three days of admission was classified as community-onset (CO).

Hospital covariates included in our analyses from the Premier database were the hospital's U.S. census division, bed size, population served (urban/rural), and teaching status. In addition, the hospital-level annual proportion of discharges that were categorized into various age categories (18-<55, 55-<65, 65-<75, \geq 75), that were surgical, and that had an infection, were calculated and included. Annual hospital-level average length of stay (LOS), and patient case mix index (CMI) were also included as covariates. Patient CMI represents the average diagnosis-related group weight for a hospital and is calculated as the sum of the weights of the facility's DRGs divided by the number of admissions during the time period of interest (e.g. quarter, year) (25, 26). CMI has been used as an indicator of facility-level disease severity, as DRGs are based upon diagnosis and procedure codes, the presence of complications or comorbidity, age, gender, and discharge status, with each DRG having a relative assigned weight (25, 26).

Analytic Methods

All analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC). For statistical tests, p < 0.05 (two-tailed) were considered statistically significant.

Descriptive statistics were calculated for the exposure, outcome, and covariates of interest. Categorical variables (e.g. U.S. census division, bed size, population served, bed size) were described with frequencies and proportions. Continuous variables were described using the mean and standard deviation, unless found to be skewed, then the median and interquartile range were used instead. Annual rates of hospital-level antibiotic use were described by the number of DOTs/1,000 PDs. Rates of hospital-level antibiotic resistance were described by the median and interquartile range (IQR).

Objective One

To assess interhospital variability in rates of antibiotic resistant infections, unadjusted infection rates (for all three pathogens individually and combined) were calculated and reported as an overall rate by hospital and stratified by HO and CO. These hospital-level unadjusted rates were then calculated across all years (2012-2017) and stratified by year.

Objective Two

To determine if an association exists between rates of antibiotic use and rates of antibiotic resistant infections at the hospital level, a table of mean hospital-level annual total and class-specific antibiotic use (DOT/1,000 PDs) across all years and per year from 2012 to 2017 were reported. To examine the association between antibiotic use and antibiotic resistant infections, multivariate regression models using generalized estimating equations (GEE) were used. An analytic model finds the curve that best fits the data to approximate the true (but unknown) relationship between X (the independent variable) and Y (the dependent variable) (27). These models can be a simple regression analysis (one independent and one dependent variable) or a multiple regression analysis (multiple independent variables and one dependent variable) depending upon your research question. The nature of the dependent variable – whether it is nominal, binary, continuous, etc., will change the type of model that can be used to fit the data.

The model used in this analysis was Poisson regression. Poisson regression is used for modeling a dependent variable that is typically a count of the number of occurrences of an event of interest that occurs over a given follow-up time, obtained for each of a number of subgroups that are described by a set of predictor (independent) variables (27). The Poisson model assumes that the underlying distribution of the dependent variable is Poisson and is useful when the dependent variable (outcome) is rare. However, under a Poisson distribution the mean and variance are assumed to be equal, and it is possible to observe count data for which sample variances are larger than the sample means, otherwise referred to as over-dispersion (27). In the case of overdispersion, a Negative Binomial model is more appropriate as this does not assume the sample variance and sample mean are equal.

As mentioned, to examine the second objective of this study – the association between antibiotic use and antibiotic resistant infection rates – multivariate regression models using generalized estimating equations (GEE) were used. GEE allow for analysis of repeated measurement and are commonly used in public health to find a population average (in this study, the parameter would be change in antibiotic resistant infection rates across all hospitals observed) (28). The analytic approach for this objective was to use a Poisson model to fit the data first, and if over-dispersion was found, the Negative Binomial model would be used instead. However, there was no indication of overdispersion in our models and each of our models converged using Poisson regression.

In total there were twelve models in this analysis assessing the association between hospital-level annual total antibiotic use and hospital-level resistant infection rates for the four threat groups (i.e. carbapenem-resistant *Enterobacteriaceae*, carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp., multi-drug resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, and combined across all three) of interest per 1,000 discharges, with a separate model for each type (all, HO, and CO). In other words, one model assessed the relationship between total antibiotic use and all types of CRE, a second model assessed the relationship between total antibiotic use and HO CRE, and a third model assessed the relationship between total antibiotic use and CO CRE, repeated for all of the threats of interest. Each model adjusted for all covariates of interest including discharge year, teaching status, urban/rural, bed size, census division, and the proportion of discharges in various age categories, proportion of discharges that were surgical, proportion of discharges with an infection, average length of stay and patient case mix index.

Ethics Approval

Since this study is a secondary analysis of de-identified data, it was deemed to not meet the requirements for Human Subjects Research and therefore did not require IRB approval.

Results

Characteristics of Hospitals

A total of 253 Premier hospitals were included in a dynamic cohort between 2012 and 2017, ranging from 161 – 192 hospitals reporting annually. Hospitals reported a median of 51 months of data during the study period, representing over 1.5 million discharges annually. The largest number of hospitals were in the South Atlantic (68, 26.9%) and East North Central (56, 22.1%) census divisions. The majority of hospitals had less than 300 beds (166, 65.6%), 184 (72.7%) served urban communities, and 188 (74.3%) were non-teaching. The mean proportion of discharges in the designated age groups were as follows: 36.7% in 18-<55, 16.9% in 55-<65, 18.8% in 65-<75, and 27.7% greater than 75 years of age. The mean proportion of surgical discharges was 28.2%, likewise the mean proportion of discharges with an infection was 22.7%. In addition, the average case mix index was 1.3 and average length of stay (LOS) was 3.8 days.

Unadjusted Rates of Antibiotic Resistant Infections

Combined

Median hospital-level AR infection rates for all pathogens combined (i.e., CRE, CR *Acinetobacter* spp., MDR *P. aeruginosa*) for all types was 2.11/1,000 discharges in 2012 and 1.39/1,000 discharges in 2017. The median hospital-level rate per 1,000 discharges for all pathogens combined across all years was 1.68. The median hospital-level rate per 1,000 discharges for HO infections was lower (0.41) than CO (1.23), across all years. Rates of combined HO infections were highest in 2012 (0.59) and lowest (0.29) in 2017. However, rates of combined CO infections were highest in 2013 (1.38) and lowest in 2017 (1.01) (Table 2A, Figure 1A).

CRE

Median hospital-level antibiotic resistant infection rates for CRE for all types was 0.20/1,000 discharges in 2012 and 0.20/1,000 discharges in 2017 and across all years was 0.22/1,000 discharges. The median rate across all years per 1,000 discharges for HO CRE infections was lower than CO (0.00 vs 0.13, respectively). Rates of HO CRE were 0.00 in each year from 2012 to 2017. However, CO CRE infections were highest in 2015 (0.17) and lowest in 2014 (0.10) (Table 2B, Figure 1B).

CR Acinetobacter spp.

Median hospital-level antibiotic resistance rates for carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp. infections for all types was 0.13/1,000 discharges in 2012 and 0.00/1,000 discharges in 2017, and across all years was 0.07/1,000 discharges. Across all years, the median hospital-level rate for HO carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp. infections was the same as CO, with a rate less than 1 per 100,000 discharges. Hospital-level rates of HO were less than 1 per 100,000 discharges in each year from 2012 to 2017, while CO rates were highest in 2012 (0.06) followed by 2014 (0.04), and lowest in all other years (less than 1 per 100,000 discharges) (Table 2C, Figure 1C).

MDR P. aeruginosa

Multi-drug resistant *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* had the highest rates of resistant infections compared to the two other Gram-negative pathogens studied (CRE, CR *Acinetobacter* spp.). The median hospital-level rate for all types was 1.52/1,000 discharges in 2012 and 0.79/1,000 discharges in 2017, and across all years was 1.17/1,000 discharges. Across all years, the median rates per 1,000 discharges for HO

MDR *P. aeruginosa* (0.27) was lower than CO which was 0.82. Median rates of HO were highest in 2013 (0.40) and lowest in 2017 (0.13). CO infection rates were highest in 2012 (1.01) and lowest in 2017 (0.58) (Table 2D, Figure 1D).

Antibiotic Use

Mean hospital-level total antibiotic use for all years was 970.3 DOT/1,000 PDs and was highest in 2017 (1005.9) and lowest in 2012 (936.9). Across all years, the most frequently used antibiotics in this dynamic cohort were third and fourth generation cephalosporins (mean hospital-level rate: 163.6 DOT/1,000 PDs), fluroquinolones (144.0), glycopeptides (137.5), and β -Lactam/ β -lactamase inhibitor combinations (133.6). The mean hospital-level rate of third and fourth generation cephalosporins was lowest in 2012 (139.5 DOT/1,000 PDs) and highest in 2017 (195.4). Likewise, the mean hospitallevel rate of glycopeptides and β -Lactam/ β -lactamase inhibitor combinations were lowest in 2012 (125.0 and 124.4, respectively) and highest in 2017 (148.7 and 146.8, respectively). However, the mean rate of fluoroquinolone use was highest in 2012 (167.0) and lowest in 2017 (106.7). Other notable antibiotics including aminoglycosides, first and second generation cephalosporins, carbapenems, and penicillins had a mean hospitallevel rate of 14.0, 93.2, 44.0, and 18.3 DOT/1,000 PDs across all years. Mean hospitallevel rates of aminoglycosides and penicillins were lowest in 2017. In contrast, first and second generation cephalosporins and carbapenems had higher mean rates in 2017 compared to previous years (Table 3).

Association Between Antibiotic Use and Antibiotic Resistant Infection Rates

Combined

Scatter plots identify little to no relationship between unadjusted rates of all types of combined antibiotic resistant infection rates (i.e., combined CRE, CR Acinetobacter spp., MDR *P. aeruginosa*) and total antibiotic use (Pearson's r = -0.063 to 0.0793) (Figure 2A). Furthermore, antibiotic use was not significantly associated with combined rates of infection in adjusted Poisson regression models for all types or stratified by HO and CO infections (Table 4A). However, there were covariates significantly associated with combined rates of infection within each model. For all, HO, and CO combined infections, urban versus rural location, census division, and discharge year were significantly associated with combined rates of infection. Lower adjusted rates of combined all, HO, and CO infections were observed for rural areas compared to urban, and the discharge years of 2014, 2015, 2016, and 2017 compared to 2012. The adjusted rate for combined infections of all types were significantly higher for hospitals in the Middle Atlantic, East North Central, and East South Central divisions compared to hospitals in the New England division are (IRR=1.86, 95% CI (1.26, 2.74), 1.77, 95% CI (1.23, 2.55), and 1.75, 95% CI (1.06, 2.88), respectively). These findings were also consistent for HO and CO. Other significant covariates for combined rates of infection were model specific. The proportion of discharges that were an infection and the average LOS were significantly associated with increased combined infection rates for all types; for every 10% increase in discharges that were an infection, the rate of combined resistant infection rates for all types was expected to increase by 1.31 (95% CI (1.07, 1.60)), and for every one-day increase in average LOS, the rate of combined resistant infection rates for all types was

expected to increase by 1.21 (95% CI (1.07, 1.38)). The average LOS was also significantly associated with higher rates of HO combined infections (IRR=1.62, 95% CI (1.30, 2.00)). The average CMI and proportion of discharges that were an infection were significantly associated with increased rates of CO combined infections (IRR=1.51, 95% CI (1.03, 2.22) for CMI, and IRR=1.34, 95% CI (1.12, 1.61) for infection proportion). However, lower adjusted rates of combined CO infections were observed for the proportion of surgical discharges; for every 10% increase in the proportion of surgical discharges; the rate of combined CO infections was expected to decrease by 0.83 (95% CI (0.74, 0.93)) (Table 4A).

CRE

There was no correlation observed between unadjusted total antibiotic use and unadjusted all CRE infection rates of all types in the scatterplots (Pearson's r=-0.106 to -0.002) (Figure 2B). Likewise, total antibiotic use was not significantly associated with rates of CRE infections in adjusted Poisson regression models for all types or stratified HO and CO infections (Table 4B). However, there were covariates significantly associated with CRE rates of infection within each model. For all, HO, and CO models, urban vs rural location and census division were significantly associated with CRE rates of infection. Lower adjusted rates of CRE all, HO and CO infections were observed for rural areas compared to urban. The adjusted rates for all CRE infections were significantly higher for hospitals in the Middle Atlantic, East North Central, and Pacific census divisions compared to hospitals in the New England division (IRR=3.25, 95% CI (1.56, 6.77), 2.11, 95% CI (1.01, 4.40) and 3.25, 95% CI (1.56, 6.77), respectively). These findings change slightly for HO and CO infections. The Middle Atlantic division

was the only division significantly associated with higher rates of HO CRE (IRR=2.62, 95% CI (1.25, 5.56) while the Middle Atlantic, East North Central, and Mountain division were significantly associated with higher rates of CO CRE (IRR=3.60, 95% CI (1.67, 7.76), 2.54, 95% CI (1.19, 5.43) and 3.21, 95% CI (1.06, 9.67), respectively). Other covariates that were significantly associated with CRE infection rates were model specific. Average LOS was significantly associated with increased all and HO CRE infection rates; for every one-day increase in average LOS, the rate of CRE was expected to increase by 1.28 for all types (95% CI (1.03, 1.59) and 1.52 for HO (95% CI (1.14, 2.04)). The proportion of surgical discharges was significantly associated with lower rates of CO CRE infections (IRR=0.70, 95% CI (0.55, 0.90)). The proportion of discharges in the age category 55-<65 and \geq 75 was significantly associated with higher rates of CO CRE infections; for every 10% increase in the proportion of discharges that were age 55-65 and \geq 75 compared to age 18-55, the rate of CO CRE was expected to increase by 1.69 (95% CI (1.07, 2.68) and 1.40 (95% CI (1.01, 1.96)), respectively (Table 4B).

CR Acinetobacter spp.

Scatter plots identified a very weak positive relationship between unadjusted rates of all CR *Acinetobacter* spp. infections with total antibiotic use (Pearson's r=0.0406 to 0.1097) (Figure 2C). Furthermore, total antibiotic use was significantly associated with rates of CR *Acinetobacter* spp. in adjusted Poisson regression models for all types and stratified by HO and CO (Table 4C). When increased by 50 DOTs/1,000 PDs, the models estimate the rate of CR *Acinetobacter* spp. would increase by 1.06 (95% CI (1.02, 1.09)) (all), 1.12 (95% CI (1.05, 1.20)) (HO), and 1.04 (95% CI (1.01, 1.07)) (CO). In addition,

there were other covariates that were significantly associated with rates of CR Acinetobacter spp. infections that were model specific. In the model of all CR Acinetobacter spp., discharge year, census division and average LOS were significantly associated with rates of infection. Lower adjusted rates of all CR Acinetobacter spp. infections were observed for rural areas compared to urban, and the discharge years 2014, 2015, 2016, 2017 compared to 2012. For every one-day increase in average LOS, the rate of all CR Acinetobacter spp. infections was expected to increase by 1.39 (95% CI (1.08, 1.79)). In addition, every census division with the exception of the South Atlantic and West North Central, were significantly associated with increased rates of all types of infection compared to hospitals in the New England division, with the Mountain division expected to have increased rates of 8.06 (95% CI (2.15, 30.18)). Results of the HO CR Acinetobacter spp. model were similar to the model of all types, except the discharge year of 2016 was not significant. In addition, only the East North Central, East South Central, West South Central, and Mountain divisions were significantly associated with increased rates of HO CR Acinetobacter spp. compared to New England. This is again most notable in the Mountain division (IRR=8.11, 95% CI (2.63, 24.98)). When modeling CO CR Acinetobacter spp., results were nearly identical to the model of all types except the discharge year of 2013 was also significantly associated with lower adjusted rates of CO infections, however average LOS was not significantly associated with CO infection rates. The adjusted rate for CO infections was significantly higher for hospitals in every census division with the exception of the South Atlantic compared to hospitals in the New England division (Table 4C).

MDR Pseudomonas aeruginosa

In the scatter plots, there is little to no relationship between unadjusted rates of all MDR *P. aeruginosa* infections and total antibiotic use (Pearson's r=-0.111 to 0.1297) (Figure 2D). Likewise, total antibiotic use was not significantly associated with MDR P. aeruginosa rates in adjusted Poisson regression models all types or stratified by HO and CO infections (Table 4D). However, there were covariates significantly associated with MDR *P. aeruginosa* rates of infection within each model. Lower adjusted rates of all, HO, and CO infections were observed for the discharges years of 2014, 2015, 2016, and 2017 compared to 2012. The adjusted rate for all MDR *P. aeruginosa* infections was significantly higher for hospitals in the Middle Atlantic, East North Central, and East South Central census divisions compared to hospitals in the New England division (IRR=1.41, 95% CI (1.04, 1.92), 1.43, 95% CI (1.09, 1.88) and 1.69, 95% CI (1.01, 2.82), respectively). These findings were consistent with the CO model, with the addition of West South Central (IRR 1.56, 95% CI (1.10, 2.23)). However, no census division was significantly associated with HO MDR P. aeruginosa rates of infection when compared to hospitals in the New England division. The proportion of discharges that were an infection and the average LOS were significantly associated with increased MDR P. *aeruginosa* rates of all types; for every 10% increase in the proportion of discharges with an infection, the rate was expected to increase by 1.47 (95% CI (1.14, 1.88)) and for every one-day increase in average LOS, the rate was expected to increase by 1.24 (95% CI (1.06, 1.44)). These findings were also consistent in the HO model. The proportion of discharges that were an infection and CMI were significantly associated with higher CO

Discussion

This cross-sectional study of a dynamic cohort of over 200 acute care hospitals in the Premier Healthcare Database between 2012-2017 is one of the largest examining interhospital variability and the association between antibiotic use and antibiotic resistant infections for three Gram-negative pathogens. Total antibiotic use measured in DOT per 1,000 patient-days, was not significantly associated with antibiotic resistant infection rates in any of the adjusted Poisson regression models for combined, CRE, or MDR *P*. *aeruginosa*. However, significant associations were identified between total antibiotic use and rates of all, HO, and CO CR *Acinetobacter* spp. infection rates.

Adjusted models identified hospital characteristics such as urban location and census division (i.e., Middle Atlantic, East North Central or East South Central) to frequently be associated with increased rates of these important resistant infections. Hospital-level rates of all pathogens were lowest in 2017 compared to previous years, except for CRE. Total hospital-level mean antibiotic use was highest in 2017 compared to previous years. First and second generation cephalosporins, third and fourth generation cephalosporins, glycopeptides, β -Lactam/ β -lactamase inhibitor combinations and carbapenems had higher usage in 2017 compared to previous years. Fluroquinolone use changed the greatest; 106.7 DOT per 1,000 PDs in 2017 compared to 167.0 in 2012. These inverse findings contrast the argument that antibiotic use drives resistance.

Few studies have previously examined hospital-level antibiotic use and rates of antibiotic resistant infections in acute care hospitals, though limited findings have found

associations between class-specific antibiotic use and resistant infections for select pathogens. However, these results were varied in their studies (i.e. only one antibioticresistance combination was significant, but others had an inverse relationship). The studies closest in profile to ours were a 2015 study of the Department of Defense (DoD) (17) and a 2017 study of acute care hospitals in Ontario, Canada (21). In the DoD study, antibiotic use and resistant infection rates were found to be correlated, but several "bugdrug" combinations were not significant at the national or facility level, and inpatient consumption of fluoroquinolones was only significantly correlated with CRE when they combined two major referral centers (17). The Ontario-based study of 37 acute care hospitals found that increased antibiotic consumption was associated with decreased antibiotic susceptibility for *P. aeruginosa*, but an inverse relationship was found for *E.* Coli, Klebsiella spp., Enterobacter spp., and Enterococcus spp., which coincide with the results of our study (21). Our lack of associations found between total antibiotic use and rates of resistant infections of our combined, CRE, and MDR P. aeruginosa infections, may be because we did not assess antibiotic class-specific associations or that we were unable to account for outpatient (community) antibiotic use. One study of 42 Spanish hospitals compared community antibiotic usage through retail pharmaceutical sales and antibiotic susceptibility of E. Coli isolates in hospitals and found that the rate of ciprofloxacin nonsusceptibility in these E. Coli isolates was strongly and significantly correlated with the outpatient (community) consumption of levofloxacin, moxifloxacin, and amoxicillin (29). A second study supports this finding, which found a significant association between community fluoroquinolone use and fluoroquinolone-resistant E. coli infections in 17 U.S. hospitals (30). Furthermore, a study utilizing the CDC

Antibiotic Resistance Patient Safety Atlas, found that outpatient antibiotic prescribing rates of fluoroquinolones and cephalosporins explained some geographic variability in extended-spectrum cephalosporin-resistant *E. coli* prevalence when adjusting for age and healthcare facility characteristics, thus suggesting that outpatient antibiotic prescribing frequency may have a direct impact on the resistance phenotypes of hospital-onset infection pathogens (31).

However, we did find a significant association between total antibiotic use and rates of all, HO, and CO carbapenem-resistant *Acinetobacter* spp. infections. In comparison to the literature, this is a novel finding and a pathogen that is understudied in this respect. One study conducted in Korea from six university hospitals examined correlations between *A. baumanii* and class-specific antibiotics (18). This study concluded that *A. baumanii* resistance to ciprofloxacin was significantly correlated with increasing consumption of FQs, and resistance to imipenem was significantly correlated with increasing consumption of carbapenems. Further investigation in our data is needed to see if associations between CR *Acinetobacter* spp. infections are similar when looking at more specific antibiotic classes.

Previous research suggested that geographical variation in antibiotic resistance and usage may exist and is corroborated by the significance of factors such as urban/rural status and census region in our models (6, 8, 9, 17). Additionally, our finding that hospitals serving rural areas were associated with lower rates of resistant infections agree with previous findings that urban healthcare was a predictor of difficult-to-treat resistant infections (4).

Limitations

Our study has several limitations. This study is a cross-sectional ecologic study, and limitations are inherent in ecologic findings such as ecological bias or what is often referred to as the "ecologic fallacy". As such, we cannot determine linkage between risk and disease within individuals (i.e., specific antibiotic usage and antibiotic resistance within the same individual) (32). A second limitation is that we assessed total antibiotic use as our primary exposure and did not examine class-specific associations between antibiotic use and resistance. Assessment of class-specific associations could potentially reveal more granular results and insight than total antibiotic use. Third, we did not take into consideration a lag time or seasonality between antibiotic usage and the development of resistance, which are important in understanding the true relationship between this exposure and outcome since antibiotic resistance takes time to develop. Due to limitations within our dataset we did not include additional confounders such as the proportion of patients that had a hematology, oncology, or transplant diagnosis, which are known drivers of antibiotic use. Finally, we were unable to include any metrics of hospital infection control measures, variability in community-level resistance rates, or other metrics of inter-facility transmission of antibiotic resistant infections.

Strengths

This study is one of few studies that exist examining the relationship between hospital-level antibiotic usage and resistance in the United States. Our study is one of the largest to date, including over 200 hospitals from a geographically dispersed set of hospitals nationwide, which increases the external validity of our study (16).

Future Directions

This study begins to address the gap in knowledge regarding the association between hospital-level antibiotic use and hospital-level rates of three antibiotic resistant pathogens, by extending the findings from the 2019 antibiotic resistance threat report released by the CDC. This study serves as a hypothesis generating study that identifies several key areas for future research. However, future research should examine antibiotic class-specific associations between antibiotic use and resistance. In addition, this study cited a need for further analysis into the variability of antibiotic resistance in census divisions and between urban/rural populations.

References

- 1. Ventola CL. The antibiotic resistance crisis: part 1: causes and threats. P & T : a peer-reviewed journal for formulary management. 2015;40(4):277–283.
- CDC. Antibiotic Resistance Threats in the United States, 2013. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, CDC; 2013.
- CDC. Antibiotic Resistance Threats in the United States, 2019. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, CDC; 2019.
- Kadri SS, Adjemian J, Lai YL, et al. Difficult-to-Treat Resistance in Gramnegative Bacteremia at 173 US Hospitals: Retrospective Cohort Analysis of Prevalence, Predictors, and Outcome of Resistance to All First-line Agents. Clin Infect Dis. 2018;67(12):1803-1814. (doi:10.1093/cid/ciy378).
- Fridkin S, Baggs J, Fagan R, et al. Vital signs: Improving Antibiotic Use Among Hospitalized Patients. MMWR Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report. 2014;63(9):194-200.
- Baggs J, et al. Estimating National Trends in Inpatient Antibiotic Use Among US Hospitals From 2006 to 2012. JAMA Intern Med. 2016;176(11):1639-1648.
- CDC. Antibiotic/Antimicrobial Resistance (AR/AMR) U.S. Action. (https://www.cdc.gov/drugresistance/us-activities.html). (Accessed 2021).
- Goodman KE, Cosgrove SE, Pineles L, et al. Significant Regional Differences in Antibiotic Use Across 576 U.S. Hospitals and 11,701,326 Million Adult Admissions, 2016 - 2017. Clin Infect Dis. 2020;570.

- Vaughn VM, Seelye SM, Wang XQ, et al. Inpatient and Discharge Fluoroquinolone Prescribing in Veterans Affairs Hospitals Between 2014 and 2017. Open Forum Infectious Diseases. 2020;7(5).
- CDC. Healthcare-associated Infections CRE.
 (https://www.cdc.gov/hai/organisms/cre/cre-patients.html). (Accessed 2021).
- Guh AY, Bulens SN, Mu Y, et al. Epidemiology of Carbapenem-Resistant Enterobacteriaceae in 7 US Communities, 2012-2013. JAMA. 2015;314(14):1479-1487. (doi:10.1001/jama.2015.12480).
- CDC. Healthcare-associated Infections Acinetobacter.
 (https://www.cdc.gov/hai/organisms/acinetobacter.html). (Accessed 2021).
- Wong D, Nielsen TB, Bonomo RA, et al. Clinical and Pathophysiological Overview of Acinetobacter Infections: a Century of Challenges. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2017;30(1):409-447. (doi: 10.1128/CMR.00058-16).
- Bulens SN, Yi SH, Walters MS, et al. Carbapenem-Nonsusceptible Acinetobacter baumannii, 8 US Metropolitan Areas, 2012-2015. Emerg Infect Dis. 2018;24(4):727-734. (doi:10.3201/eid2404.17146).
- CDC. Healthcare-associated Infections Pseudomonas Aeruginosa. (https://www.cdc.gov/hai/organisms/pseudomonas.html). (Accessed 2021).
- 16. Premier healthcare database white paper: data that informs and performs. March
 2, 2020. (<u>https://learn.premierinc.com/white-papers/premier-healthcare-database-</u> whitepaper). (Accessed January 24, 2021)
- 17. Lesho EP, Clifford RJ, Chukwuma U, et al. Carbapenem-resistant Enterobacteriaceae and the correlation between carbapenem and fluoroquinolone

usage and resistance in the US military health system. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 2015;81(2):119-125. (doi:10.1016/j.diagmicrobio.2014.09.017).

- Kim B, Kim Y, Hwang H, et al. Trends and correlation between antibiotic usage and resistance pattern among hospitalized patients at university hospitals in Korea, 2004 to 2012: A nationwide multicenter study. Medicine (Baltimore). 2018;97(51), e13719. (doi:10.1097/md.000000000013719).
- Rogues AM, Dumartin C, Amadéo B, et al. Relationship between rates of antimicrobial consumption and the incidence of antimicrobial resistance in Staphylococcus aureus and Pseudomonas aeruginosa isolates from 47 French hospitals. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2007;28(12):1389-1395. (doi:10.1086/523280).
- 20. Batard E, Ollivier F, Boutoille D, et al. Relationship between hospital antibiotic use and quinolone resistance in Escherichia coli. International Journal of Infectious Diseases. 2013;17(4), e254-e258. (doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2012.10.005).
- 21. Wang A, Daneman N, Tan C, et al. Evaluating the Relationship Between Hospital Antibiotic Use and Antibiotic Resistance in Common Nosocomial Pathogens. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2017;38(12), 1457-1463. (doi:10.1017/ice.2017.222).
- 22. McDougall DAJ, Morton AP, Playford EG. Association of ertapenem and antipseudomonal carbapenem usage and carbapenem resistance in Pseudomonas aeruginosa among 12 hospitals in Queensland, Australia. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 2012;68(2), 457-460.

- 23. Catry B, Latour K, Bruyndonckx R, et al. Characteristics of the antibiotic regimen that affect antimicrobial resistance in urinary pathogens. Antimicrobial Resistance & Infection Control. 2018;7(1), 76. (doi:10.1186/s13756-018-0368-3).
- 24. Olesen SW, Barnett ML, MacFadden DR, et al. The distribution of antibiotic use and its association with antibiotic resistance. Elife. 2018;7.
 (doi:10.7554/eLife.39435).
- 25. Mendez CM, Harrington DW, Christenson P, et al. Impact of hospital variables on case mix index as a marker of disease severity. Population health management. 2014;17(1), 28-34. (doi: https://doi.org/10.1089/pop.2013.0002)
- 26. Thompson N, Edwards J, Dudeck M, et al. Evaluating the Use of the Case Mix Index for Risk Adjustment of Healthcare-Associated Infection Data: An Illustration using Clostridium difficile Infection Data from the National Healthcare Safety Network. Infection Control & Hospital Epidemiology. 2016;37(1), 19-25. (doi:10.1017/ice.2015.252).
- 27. Kleinbaum DG, Kupper LL, Nizam A, et al.. Applied regression analysis and other multivariable methods. Boston, MA: Cengage Learning.; 2014.
- Hubbard AE, Ahern J, Fleischer NL, et al. To GEE or Not to GEE. Epidemiology.
 2010;21(4):467-474.
- 29. Cuevas O, Oteo J, Lázaro E, et al. Significant ecological impact on the progression of fluoroquinolone resistance in Escherichia coli with increased community use of moxifloxacin, levofloxacin and amoxicillin/clavulanic acid. Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy. 2011;66(3):664-669 (doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/jac/dkq471)

- 30. MacDougall C, Powell PJ, Johnson CK, et al. Hospital and Community Fluoroquinolone Use and Resistance in Staphylococcus aureus and Escherichia coli in 17 US Hospitals. Clinical Infectious Diseases. 2005;41(4):435-440 (doi: https://doi.org/10.1086/432056)
- 31. Kubes JN, Fridkin SK. Factors affecting the geographic variability of antibioticresistant healthcare-associated infections in the United States using the CDC Antibiotic Resistance Patient Safety Atlas. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2019;40(5):597-599. (doi: 10.1017/ice.2019.64.)
- Rothman KJ, Greenland S, Lash TL. Modern Epidemiology. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins.; 2008.

Tables

Hospital Characteristics	All Years	2012	2013	2014	2015	2016	2017
No. of Hospitals	253	162	190	183	161	169	192
•	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν	Ν
	<u>(%)</u>	<u>(%)</u>	<u>(%)</u>	<u>(%)</u>	<u>(%)</u>	<u>(%)</u>	<u>(%)</u>
U.S. Census							
Division	10	7	0	7	7	7	0
New England	12	(1,2)	8	(2.0)	/	/	9
-	(4.7)	(4.3)	(4.2)	(3.8)	(4.4)	(4.1)	(4.7)
Middle Atlantic	(12.3)	(80)	(8.4)	(7.1)	(8.1)	(11.8)	(11.5)
	(12.3)	(8.0)	(0.4)	(7.1)	(0.1)	(11.0)	(11.3)
South Atlantic	(26.9)	(21.0)	(22.1)	(23.5)	(23.6)	(22.5)	(29.2)
East North	56	35	50	(23.5)	(25.0)	51	52
Central	(22.1)	(21.6)	(26.3)	(26.2)	(30.4)	(30.2)	(27.1)
East South	12	8	8	8	7	9	9
Central	(4.7)	(4.9)	(4.2)	(4.4)	(4.4)	(5.3)	(4.7)
West North	14	11	12	10	9	5	6
Central	(5.5)	(6.8)	(6.3)	(5.5)	(5.6)	(3.0)	(3.1)
West South	32	26	26	26	19	20	21
Central	(12.7)	(16.1)	(13.7)	(14.2)	(11.8)	(11.8)	(10.9)
Mountain	3	3	3	3	3	3	1
Wountain	(1.2)	(1.9)	(1.6)	(1.6)	(1.9)	(1.8)	(0.5)
Pacific	25	25	25	25	16	16	16
	(9.9)	(15.4)	(13.2)	(13.7)	(9.9)	(9.5)	(8.3)
Bed Size	1.66	0.6	116	110	101	105	100
<300	166	96		113	101	105	129
	(65.6)	(59.3)	(61.1)	(61.8)	(62.7)	(62.1)	(67.2)
≥300	$\frac{\delta}{(24.4)}$	00	(20, 0)	(29, 2)	(27, 2)	(27.0)	(22.8)
Population	(34.4)	(40.7)	(39.0)	(38.3)	(37.3)	(37.9)	(32.8)
Served							
Serveu	184	124	141	136	120	123	139
Urban	(72.7)	(765)	(74.2)	(74.3)	(74.5)	(72.8)	(72.4)
	69	38	49	47	41	46	53
Rural	(27.3)	(23.5)	(25.8)	(25.7)	(25.5)	(27.2)	(27.6)
Teaching	(,				()		
Status	65	15	50	40	40	40	50
Teaching	(25.7)	4J (27 8)	(27.4)	47 (26 8)	49 (30 4)	49 (20 M)	(26.0)
	(23.7)	(27.0)	138	134	(30.4)	120	142
Non-teaching	(74.3)	(72.2)	(72.6)	(73.2)	(69.6)	(71.0)	(74.0)
Age							

Table 1. Characteristics of Acute Care Hospitals by Year in the Premier HealthcareDatabase 2012-2017

Group ^a							
(mean (SD))							
10 55	36.7	39.2	37.6	37.6	36.2	35.8	33.8
10-33	(9.9)	(9.0)	(9.6)	(9.8)	(9.8)	(9.7)	(10.3)
55 (F	16.9	16.0	16.5	16.9	17.1	17.3	17.3
55-05	(2.8)	(2.4)	(2.8)	(3.0)	(2.9)	(2.7)	(2.8)
65 75	18.8	17.3	18.1	18.4	18.9	19.5	20.2
03-75	(3.3)	(2.8)	(3.0)	(3.2)	(3.1)	(3.3)	(3.6)
>75	27.7	27.4	27.9	27.0	27.8	27.4	28.7
≥/3	(7.6)	(7.5)	(7.9)	(7.5)	(7.8)	(7.4)	(7.7)
% Surgical ^a	28.2	28.7	29.0	28.3	27.3	28.6	27.2
(mean (SD))	(10.0)	(8.7)	(9.5)	(9.8)	(10.3)	(10.8)	(10.7)
% Infection ^a	22.7	21.1	22.0	22.5	23.6	23.4	23.4
(mean (SD)	(6.3)	(5.2)	(5.7)	(6.0)	(6.4)	(6.7)	(7.2)
Case Mix	12	1.2	1 /	1.2	1.2	1 4	1.2
Index	1.5	1.5	1.4	1.5	1.5	1.4	1.2
(mean (SD))	(0.4)	(0.3)	(0.3)	(0.4)	(0.4)	(0.4)	(0.5)
Length of Stay	3.8	4.1	4.0	3.9	3.9	3.8	3.4
(mean (SD))	(1.2)	(1.0)	(1.0)	(1.2)	(1.1)	(1.1)	(1.4)

SD=standard deviation

^aAge group, % surgical and % infection, are calculated as the proportion of discharges within the designated age groups, that were surgical, or that had an infection

		Unadjusted	Unadjusted	Unadjusted
		Combined Rate	Combined Rate	Combined Rate
		(All) ^a	(HO) ^a	(CO) ^a
All Years	Pooled	2.74	0.96	1.78
	Median	1.68	0.41	1.23
	Q1	0.84	0.00	0.59
	Q3	3.07	0.95	2.19
2012	Pooled	3.34	1.27	2.06
	Median	2.11	0.59	1.37
	Q1	1.03	0.14	0.77
	Q3	3.92	1.49	2.56
2013	Pooled	3.10	1.14	1.96
	Median	2.03	0.56	1.38
	Q1	1.20	0.24	0.77
	Q3	3.56	1.19	2.49
2014	Pooled	2.67	0.90	1.77
	Median	1.61	0.37	1.20
	Q1	0.74	0.00	0.56
	Q3	2.98	0.92	2.24
2015	Pooled	2.59	0.87	1.71
	Median	1.71	0.42	1.25
	Q1	0.84	0.12	0.67
	Q3	2.83	0.85	2.17
2016	Pooled	2.46	0.80	1.65
	Median	1.59	0.37	1.22
	Q1	0.79	0.00	0.55
	Q3	2.60	0.82	2.03
2017	Pooled	2.16	0.69	1.47
	Median	1.39	0.29	1.01
	Q1	0.51	0.00	0.39
	Q3	2.35	0.61	1.77

Table 2A. Hospital-level Unadjusted Combined Infection Rates per 1,000 Discharges in thePremier Healthcare Database (2012-2017)

Q1=First Quartile; Q3=Third Quartile; HO=Hospital-onset; CO=Community-onset

^aCombined, CRE, CR *Acinetobacter* spp. and MDR *P. aeruginosa* rates are the number of resistant (R) infections per 1,000 discharges

		Unadjusted	Unadjusted	Unadjusted
		CRE Rate	CRE Rate	CRE Rate
		(All) ^a	(HO) ^a	(CO) ^a
All Years	Pooled	0.54	0.19	0.36
	Median	0.22	0.00	0.13
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.58	0.16	0.42
2012	Pooled	0.58	0.20	0.38
	Median	0.20	0.00	0.13
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.48	0.15	0.36
2013	Pooled	0.57	0.22	0.35
	Median	0.24	0.00	0.14
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.66	0.22	0.41
2014	Pooled	0.54	0.17	0.36
	Median	0.19	0.00	0.10
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.46	0.15	0.36
2015	Pooled	0.54	0.17	0.37
	Median	0.22	0.00	0.17
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.59	0.16	0.47
2016	Pooled	0.54	0.19	0.35
	Median	0.24	0.00	0.12
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.73	0.15	0.55
2017	Pooled	0.48	0.16	0.32
	Median	0.20	0.00	0.13
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.57	0.13	0.41

Table 2B. Hospital-level Unadjusted CRE Infection Rates per 1,000 Discharges in thePremier Healthcare Database (2012-2017)

Q1=First Quartile; Q3=Third Quartile; HO=Hospital-onset; CO=Community-onset

^aCombined, CRE, CR *Acinetobacter* spp. and MDR *P. aeruginosa* rates are the number of resistant (R) infections per 1,000 discharges

		Unadjusted CR	Unadjusted CR	Unadjusted CR
		Acinetobacter spp.	Acinetobacter spp.	SDD.
		Kate	Rate	Rate
		(All) ^a	(HO)"	(CO) ^a
All Years	Pooled	0.45	0.17	0.28
	Median	0.07	0.00	0.00
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.44	0.14	0.29
2012	Pooled	0.61	0.25	0.36
	Median	0.13	0.00	0.06
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.61	0.27	0.39
2013	Pooled	0.49	0.18	0.30
	Median	0.08	0.00	0.00
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.60	0.18	0.37
2014	Pooled	0.45	0.16	0.29
	Median	0.10	0.00	0.04
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.47	0.15	0.32
2015	Pooled	0.41	0.15	0.25
	Median	0.12	0.00	0.00
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.40	0.13	0.30
2016	Pooled	0.38	0.13	0.25
	Median	0.06	0.00	0.00
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.38	0.10	0.22
2017	Pooled	0.33	0.11	0.21
	Median	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q1	0.00	0.00	0.00
	Q3	0.22	0.00	0.15

Table 2C. Hospital-level Unadjusted CR Acinetobacter spp. Infection Rates per 1,000Discharges in the Premier Healthcare Database (2012-2017)

Q1=First Quartile; Q3=Third Quartile; HO=Hospital-onset; CO=Community-onset

^aCombined, CRE, CR *Acinetobacter* spp. and MDR *P. aeruginosa* rates are the number of resistant (R) infections per 1,0000 discharges

		Unadjusted MDR P. aeruginosa Poto (All) ^a	Unadjusted MDR <i>P. aeruginosa</i> Rate (HO) ^a	Unadjusted MDR P. aeruginosa Pata (CO) ^a
All Voors	Doolod	1 75	0.61	<u>1 15</u>
All I cals	Modion	1.75	0.01	1.15
		0.54	0.27	0.82
		2.02	0.00	0.37
2012	Pooled	2.02	0.83	1.42
2012	Median	1.52	0.38	1.52
		0.66	0.00	0.51
		0.00	0.00	1 77
2013	Pooled	2.70	0.97	1.77
2013	Median	2.05	0.74	0.00
	O1	0.75	0.40	0.55
	$\overline{03}$	2 37	0.74	1.61
2014	Pooled	1.68	0.57	1.01
2014	Median	1.00	0.26	0.84
	O1	0.47	0.20	0.37
	$\overline{03}$	1.95	0.56	1.42
2015	Pooled	1.55	0.55	1.02
-010	Median	1.01	0.26	0.81
	01	0.65	0.00	0.43
	03	1.94	0.55	1.40
2016	Pooled	1.54	0.48	1.05
	Median	0.99	0.21	0.75
	01	0.48	0.00	0.25
	$\overline{03}$	1.77	0.47	1.32
2017	Pooled	1.35	0.42	0.94
	Median	0.79	0.13	0.58
	01	0.11	0.00	0.00
	Q3	1.58	0.42	1.17

Table 2D. Hospital-level Unadjusted MDR P. aeruginosa Infection Rates per 1,000Discharges in the Premier Healthcare Database (2012-2017)

Q1=First Quartile, Q3=Third Quartile; HO=Hospital-onset; CO=Community-onset

^aCombined, CRE, CR *Acinetobacter* spp. and MDR *P. aeruginosa* rates are the number of resistant (R) infections per 1,000 discharges

	All Years (N=253)	2012 (N=162)	2013 (N=190)	2014 (N=183)	2015 (N=161)	2016 (N=169)	2017 (N=192)	
Antibiotic Class DOT/1,000 PDs (mean (SD))								
Total	970.3	936.9	952.7	971.9	981.2	969.3	1005.9	
(All Classes)	(234.6)	(205.7)	(209.8)	(224.1)	(234.3)	(254.3)	(267.9)	
Aminoglycosides	14.0	14.3	15.0	14.6	14.0	13.3	12.5	
	(12.9)	(10.8)	(13.3)	(12.8)	(13.7)	(14.0)	(12.7)	
1st and 2nd	93.2	89.8	89.1	90.9	91.4	96.9	100.5	
Cephalosporins	(43.7)	(31.1)	(40.1)	(38.5)	(40.4)	(51.1)	(54.5)	
3rd and 4th	163.6	139.5	151.2	154.2	170.8	168.0	195.4	
Cephalosporins	(71.9)	(56.1)	(59.5)	(61.0)	(69.8)	(72.9)	(91.4)	
Lincosamide	26.8	24.8	25.7	27.4	28.3	28.2	26.8	
	(16.5)	(14.3)	(14.9)	(16.6)	(17.1)	(17.6)	(18.1)	
Fluoroquinolones	144.0	167.0	162.7	157.8	145.7	126.8	106.7	
	(67.3)	(63.6)	(63.6)	(68.2)	(66.6)	(64.1)	(56.6)	
Macrolides	64.5	59.3	63.5	60.7	64.8	62.7	75.0	
	(42.3)	(35.0)	(39.4)	(38.2)	(41.3)	(40.1)	(54.3)	
Glycopeptides	137.5	125.0	128.2	136.4	141.8	144.5	148.7	
	(45.7)	(42.1)	(42.7)	(44.0)	(45.3)	(47.3)	(47.9)	
Sulfa	11.9	12.5	12.9	12.3	11.6	11.1	10.9	
	(6.3)	(6.6)	(6.5)	(6.5)	(5.7)	(5.8)	(6.5)	
β-Lactam/β- lactamase inhibitor combinations	133.6 (54.9)	124.4 (54.6)	126.3 (50.5)	136.5 (50.6)	127.6 (50.7)	138.2 (59.5)	146.8 (59.6)	
Carbapenems	44.0	42.9	42.2	44.9	45.5	44.0	44.6	
	(30.2)	(27.8)	(29.2)	(30.5)	(29.8)	(30.0)	(33.8)	
Penicillins	18.3	19.5	18.2	18.2	18.4	17.9	17.7	
	(10.2)	(10.9)	(10.1)	(9.6)	(9.8)	(10.0)	(10.6)	
Tetracyclines	22.4	20.2	18.9	19.8	22.3	23.0	29.6	
	(18.7)	(13.6)	(14.9)	(19.4)	(16.4)	(17.1)	(25.5)	
Metronidazole	61.5	62.5	62.9	62.3	64.3	60.1	57.5	
	(25.7)	(23.6)	(25.2)	(25.1)	(27.7)	(27.9)	(24.2)	
Other	34.9	35.2	35.8	35.9	34.9	34.6	33.1	
	(19.2)	(18.8)	(19.7)	(19.3)	(18.5)	(19.6)	(19.1)	

Table 3. Total and Class Specific Mean Hospital-level Antibiotic Use by Discharge Year in the Premier Healthcare Database (2012-2017)

SD=standard deviation; DOT=Days of Therapy; PDs=Patient-Days

II	Combined Rate	Combined Rate	Combined Rate
Hospital	(All)	(HO)	(CO)
Characteristics	IRR (95% CI)	IRR (95% CI)	IRR (95% CI)
Total Antibiotic	1.00(0.07, 1.02)	1.02(0.08, 1.06)	0.00(0.07, 1.01)
Use ^a	1.00 (0.97, 1.02)	1.02 (0.96, 1.00)	0.99(0.97, 1.01)
Discharge Year			
2012	REF	REF	REF
2013	0.95 (0.89, 1.01)	0.93 (0.85, 1.03)	0.95 (0.89, 1.02)
2014	0.79 (0.72, 0.87)	0.72 (0.63, 0.83)	0.84 (0.76, 0.91)
2015	0.75 (0.68, 0.83)	0.70 (0.62, 0.80)	0.77 (0.69, 0.87)
2016	0.73 (0.64, 0.83)	0.66 (0.55, 0.80)	0.76 (0.67, 0.87)
2017	0.63 (0.55, 0.72)	0.57 (0.47, 0.68)	0.66 (0.58, 0.76)
U.S. Census Division			
New England	REF	REF	REF
Middle Atlantic	1.86 (1.26, 2.74)	1.66 (1.13, 2.44)	2.01 (1.32, 3.07)
South Atlantic	1.07 (0.76, 1.52)	0.88 (0.61, 1.27)	1.25 (0.85, 1.85)
East North Central	1.77 (1.23, 2.55)	1.43 (0.98, 2.09)	1.99 (1.33, 2.98)
East South Central	1.75 (1.06, 2.88)	1.45 (0.95, 2.23)	2.03 (1.16, 3.56)
West North Central	1.00 (0.64, 1.55)	0.74 (0.49, 1.11)	1.16 (0.70, 1.93)
West South Central	1.49 (1.00, 2.22)	1.09 (0.75, 1.58)	1.79 (1.13, 2.85)
Mountain	1.50 (0.62, 3.65)	1.63 (0.68, 3.92)	1.55 (0.65, 3.70)
Pacific	1.22 (0.72, 2.04)	0.94 (0.53, 1.67)	1.38 (0.81, 2.38)
Bed Size			
<300	0.81 (0.63, 1.04)	0.77 (0.57, 1.03)	0.85 (0.67, 1.08)
≥300	REF	REF	REF
Population Served			
Urban	REF	REF	REF
Rural	0.72 (0.54, 0.96)	0.70 (0.51, 0.95)	0.73 (0.54, 0.98)
Teaching Status			
Teaching	REF	REF	REF
Non-teaching	0.96 (0.76, 1.21)	0.92 (0.73, 1.15)	1.00 (0.78, 1.29)
Age Group ^{b, c}			
18-55	REF	REF	REF
55-65	1.07 (0.75, 1.51)	1.15 (0.73, 1.81)	1.03 (0.72, 1.47)
65-75	1.01 (0.76, 1.32)	1.10 (0.72, 1.68)	0.92 (0.70, 1.21)
≥75	1.04 (0.85, 1.26)	1.05 (0.85, 1.31)	1.06 (0.87, 1.30)
% Surgical ^{b, c}	0.92 (0.82, 1.03)	1.06 (0.89, 1.27)	0.83 (0.74, 0.93)
% Infection ^{b, c}	1.31 (1.07, 1.60)	1.17 (0.85, 1.61)	1.34 (1.12, 1.61)
Case Mix Index	1.07 (0.70, 1.64)	0.70 (0.32, 1.56)	1.51 (1.03, 2.22)
Length of Stay	1.21 (1.07, 1.38)	1.62 (1.30, 2.00)	1.04 (0.93, 1.16)

Table 4A. Poisson Regression Results for Hospital-level Combined Infection Rates per 1,000Discharges in the Premier Healthcare Database (2012-2017)

IRR=Incidence Rate Ratio; CI=Confidence Interval; HO=Hospital-onset; CO=Community-onset ^aThe IRR and corresponding 95% CI represent a change in rate of 50 DOT/1,000 PDs

^bAge group, % surgical and % infection, are calculated as the proportion of discharges within the designated age groups, that were surgical, or that had an infection

Hospital	CRE Rate (All)	CRE Rate (HO)	CRE Rate (CO)
Characteristics	IRR (95% CI)	IRR (95% CI)	IRR (95% CI)
Total Antibiotic	1.02(0.08, 1.06)	1.03(0.00, 1.07)	1.01 (0.07, 1.06)
Use ^a	1.02 (0.96, 1.00)	1.03 (0.99, 1.07)	1.01 (0.97, 1.00)
Discharge Year			
2012	REF	REF	REF
2013	1.01 (0.91, 1.13)	1.18 (0.98, 1.43)	0.92 (0.81, 1.05)
2014	0.95 (0.81, 1.10)	0.95 (0.76, 1.18)	0.95 (0.79, 1.15)
2015	0.93 (0.76, 1.13)	0.92 (0.72, 1.18)	0.93 (0.73, 1.18)
2016	0.97 (0.79, 1.20)	1.07 (0.83, 1.37)	0.92 (0.71, 1.20)
2017	0.83 (0.65, 1.07)	0.87 (0.65, 1.16)	0.80 (0.60, 1.06)
U.S. Census Division			
New England	REF	REF	REF
Middle Atlantic	3.25 (1.56, 6.77)	2.62 (1.24, 5.56)	3.60 (1.67, 7.76)
South Atlantic	1.52 (0.73, 3.16)	1.27 (0.58, 2.77)	1.72 (0.81, 3.65)
East North Central	2.11 (1.01, 4.40)	1.48 (0.71, 3.10)	2.54 (1.19, 5.43)
East South Central	0.90 (0.29, 2.74)	0.73 (0.24, 2.26)	1.19 (0.40, 3.50)
West North Central	0.91 (0.36, 2.27)	0.47 (0.20, 1.10)	1.20 (0.46, 3.13)
West South Central	1.00 (0.43, 2.31)	0.64 (0.28, 1.46)	1.24 (0.51, 3.00)
Mountain	2.91 (0.92, 9.22)	2.42 (0.67, 8.76)	3.21 (1.06, 9.67)
Pacific	3.25 (1.56, 6.77)	0.96 (0.38, 2.43)	1.64 (0.67, 4.06)
Bed Size			
<300	0.86 (0.54, 1.36)	0.74 (0.47, 1.17)	0.99 (0.61, 1.60)
≥300	REF	REF	REF
Population Served			
Urban	REF	REF	REF
Rural	0.52 (0.29, 0.91)	0.43 (0.20, 0.91)	0.59 (0.35, 0.98)
Teaching Status			
Teaching	REF	REF	REF
Non-teaching	0.70 (0.46, 1.06)	0.70 (0.45, 1.08)	0.68 (0.44, 1.05)
Age Group ^{b, c}			
18-55	REF	REF	REF
55-65	1.49 (0.97, 2.30)	1.18 (0.58, 2.40)	1.69 (1.07, 2.68)
65-75	0.90 (0.52, 1.54)	1.04 (0.48, 2.25)	0.80 (0.44, 1.46)
≥75	1.28 (0.92, 1.79)	1.11 (0.73, 1.69)	1.40 (1.01, 1.96)
% Surgical ^{b, c}	0.80 (0.64, 0.99)	0.92 (0.66, 1.26)	0.70 (0.55, 0.90)
% Infection ^{b, c}	1.09 (0.81, 1.47)	0.95 (0.59, 1.55)	1.04 (0.75, 1.45)
Case Mix Index	0.71 (0.33, 1.51)	0.60 (0.21, 1.65)	0.98 (0.43, 2.22)
Length of Stay	1.28 (1.03, 1.59)	1.52 (1.14, 2.04)	1.12 (0.88, 1.42)

 Table 4B. Poisson Regression Results for Hospital-level CRE Infection Rates per 1,000

 Discharges in the Premier Healthcare Database (2012-2017)

IRR=Incidence Rate Ratio; CI=Confidence Interval; HO=Hospital-onset; CO=Community-onset

^aThe IRR and corresponding 95% CI represent a change in rate of 50 DOT/1,000 PDs

^bAge group, % surgical and % infection, are calculated as the proportion of discharges within the designated age groups, that were surgical, or that had an infection

II	CR Acinetobacter	CR Acinetobacter	CR Acinetobacter
Hospital	spp. Rate (All)	spp. Rate (HO)	spp. Rate (CO)
Characteristics	IRR (95% CI)	IRR (95% CI)	IRR (95% CI)
Total Antibiotic	1.06(1.02, 1.00)	1 12 (1 05 1 20)	1.04(1.01, 1.07)
Use ^a	1.00 (1.02, 1.09)	1.12 (1.03, 1.20)	1.04 (1.01, 1.07)
Discharge Year			
2012	REF	REF	REF
2013	0.85 (0.73, 1.00)	0.85 (0.66, 1.08)	0.85 (0.74, 0.99)
2014	0.75 (0.60, 0.94)	0.71 (0.52, 0.96)	0.77 (0.64, 0.94)
2015	0.70 (0.57, 0.87)	0.74 (0.55, 0.99)	0.67 (0.55, 0.82)
2016	0.72 (0.57, 0.91)	0.71 (0.50, 1.02)	0.71 (0.57, 0.87)
2017	0.57 (0.43, 0.75)	0.57 (0.40, 0.82)	0.55 (0.42, 0.73)
U.S. Census Division			
New England	REF	REF	REF
Middle Atlantic	3.32 (1.36, 8.10)	1.93 (0.94, 3.97)	4.03 (1.70, 9.59)
South Atlantic	1.65 (0.61, 4.44)	1.13 (0.48, 2.68)	1.94 (0.75, 5.03)
East North Central	5.00 (2.06, 12.17)	2.83 (1.34, 5.99)	5.81 (2.50, 13.48)
East South Central	4.42 (1.65, 11.87)	3.63 (1.63, 8.07)	4.29 (1.56, 11.83)
West North Central	2.55 (0.90, 7.17)	1.12 (0.45, 2.80)	3.43 (1.27, 9.30)
West South Central	3.12 (1.30, 7.49)	2.19 (1.02, 4.68)	3.36 (1.46, 7.75)
Mountain	8.06 (2.15, 30.18)	8.11 (2.63, 24.98)	6.96 (1.68, 28.84)
Pacific	3.24 (1.18, 8.88)	1.65 (0.63, 4.32)	4.01 (1.54, 10.42)
Bed Size			
<300	0.78 (0.48, 1.27)	0.67 (0.41, 1.09)	0.84 (0.51, 1.39)
≥300	REF	REF	REF
Population Served			
Urban	REF	REF	REF
Rural	0.43 (0.18, 1.02)	0.50 (0.21, 1.19)	0.46 (0.19, 1.10)
Teaching Status			
Teaching	REF	REF	REF
Non-teaching	0.87 (0.52, 1.46)	0.95 (0.57, 1.60)	0.85 (0.49, 1.48)
Age Group ^{b, c}			
18-55	REF	REF	REF
55-65	0.71 (0.31, 1.59)	1.21 (0.47, 3.13)	0.59 (0.26, 1.36)
65-75	0.98 (0.50, 1.94)	0.58 (0.25, 1.35)	1.29 (0.67, 2.47)
≥75	0.99 (0.67, 1.48)	1.45 (0.96, 2.19)	0.82 (0.54, 1.26)
% Surgical ^{b, c}	0.86 (0.64, 1.15)	0.82 (0.55, 1.23)	0.82 (0.63, 1.07)
% Infection ^{b, c}	0.94 (0.65, 1.35)	0.55 (0.32, 0.95)	1.17 (0.82, 1.69)
Case Mix Index	0.80 (0.36, 1.78)	0.73 (0.19, 2.82)	1.03 (0.48, 2.21)
Length of Stav	1.39 (1.08, 1.79)	1.64 (1.14, 2.35)	1.20 (0.95, 1.52)

 Table 4C. Poisson Regression Results for Hospital-level CR Acinetobacter spp. Infection

 Rates per 1,000 Discharges in the Premier Healthcare Database (2012-2017)

IRR=Incidence Rate Ratio; CI=Confidence Interval; HO=Hospital-onset; CO=Community-onset ^aThe IRR and corresponding 95% CI represent a change in rate of 50 DOT/1,000 PDs

^bAge group, % surgical and % infection, are calculated as the proportion of discharges within the

designated age groups, that were surgical, or that had an infection

Hagnital	MDR P. aeruginosa	MDR P. aeruginosa	MDR P. aeruginosa
Hospital	Rate (All)	Rate (HO)	Rate (CO)
Characteristics	IRR (95% CI)	IRR (95% CI)	IRR (95% CI)
Total Antibiotic	0.00(0.05, 1.02)	1.00(0.05, 1.05)	0.00(0.06, 1.01)
Use ^a	0.99 (0.95, 1.02)	1.00 (0.95, 1.05)	0.99 (0.90, 1.01)
Discharge Year			
2012	REF	REF	REF
2013	0.96 (0.89, 1.03)	0.90 (0.81, 0.99)	0.99 (0.92, 1.07)
2014	0.77 (0.69, 0.85)	0.67 (0.57, 0.79)	0.82 (0.75, 0.91)
2015	0.72 (0.64, 0.81)	0.64 (0.56, 0.75)	0.77 (0.68, 0.87)
2016	0.67 (0.58, 0.78)	0.56 (0.46, 0.69)	0.75 (0.65, 0.86)
2017	0.60 (0.51, 0.71)	0.50 (0.40, 0.62)	0.66 (0.56, 0.78)
U.S. Census Division			
New England	REF	REF	REF
Middle Atlantic	1.41 (1.04, 1.92)	1.41 (0.97, 2.05)	1.42 (1.06, 1.90)
South Atlantic	0.97 (0.75, 1.26)	0.82 (0.57, 1.17)	1.12 (0.85, 1.47)
East North Central	1.43 (1.09, 1.88)	1.21 (0.82, 1.79)	1.58 (1.20, 2.08)
East South Central	1.69 (1.01, 2.82)	1.37 (0.85, 2.21)	1.98 (1.13, 3.44)
West North Central	0.85 (0.63, 1.14)	0.74 (0.51, 1.06)	0.93 (0.66, 1.31)
West South Central	1.33 (0.95, 1.85)	1.00 (0.67, 1.51)	1.56 (1.10, 2.23)
Mountain	0.98 (0.49, 1.94)	0.97 (0.47, 2.01)	1.10 (0.56, 2.14)
Pacific	0.93 (0.62, 1.37)	0.74 (0.44, 1.25)	1.02 (0.69, 1.50)
Bed Size			
<300	0.83 (0.68, 1.02)	0.82 (0.63, 1.07)	0.85 (0.70, 1.03)
≥300	REF	REF	REF
Population Served			
Urban	REF	REF	REF
Rural	0.86 (0.67, 1.10)	0.84 (0.64, 1.10)	0.85 (0.66, 1.10)
Teaching Status			
Teaching	REF	REF	REF
Non-teaching	1.09 (0.90,1.31)	1.00 (0.81, 1.24)	1.16 (0.96, 1.41)
Age Group ^{b, c}			
18-55	REF	REF	REF
55-65	1.05 (0.73, 1.52)	1.12 (0.67, 1.89)	0.97 (0.67, 1.41)
65-75	1.01 (0.74, 1.40)	1.14 (0.73, 1.80)	0.88 (0.64, 1.21)
≥75	1.01 (0.86, 1.19)	0.99 (0.81, 1.22)	1.05 (0.89, 1.24)
% Surgical ^{b, c}	1.02 (0.89, 1.17)	1.18 (0.97, 1.45)	0.93 (0.81, 1.07)
% Infection ^{b, c}	1.47 (1.14, 1.88)	1.44 (1.00, 2.07)	1.43 (1.13, 1.82)
Case Mix Index	1.18 (0.71, 1.97)	0.86 (0.33, 2.24)	1.63 (1.05, 2.53)
Length of Stay	1.24 (1.06, 1.44)	1.72 (1.38, 2.15)	1.05 (0.92, 1.20)

Table 4D. Poisson Regression Results for Hospital-level MDR Pseudomonas aeruginosaInfection Rates per 1,000 Discharges in the Premier Healthcare Database (2012-2017)

IRR=Incidence Rate Ratio; CI=Confidence Interval; HO=Hospital-onset; CO=Community-onset ^aThe IRR and corresponding 95% CI represent a change in rate of 50 DOT/1,000 PDs

^bAge group, % surgical and % infection, are calculated as the proportion of discharges within the designated age groups, that were surgical, or that had an infection

Figures



Figure 1A. Box Plots of Unadjusted Combined Antibiotic Resistant Rates of Infection per 1,000 Discharges by Discharge Year



Figure 1B. Box Plots of Unadjusted CRE Antibiotic Resistant Rates of Infection per 1,000 Discharges by Discharge Year



Figure 1C. Box Plots of Unadjusted CR *Acinetobacter* spp. Antibiotic Resistant Rates of Infection per 1,000 Discharges by Discharge Year



Figure 1D. Box Plots of Unadjusted MDR *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* Antibiotic Resistant Rates of Infection per 1,000 Discharges by Discharge Year

Figure 2A. Scatterplots of Antibiotic Use (DOT/1,000 PDs) and Combined Antibiotic Resistant Rates of Infection per 1,000 Discharges by Year





Figure 2B. Scatterplots of Antibiotic Use (DOT/1,000 PDs) and CRE Antibiotic Resistant Rates of Infection per 1,000 Discharges by Year



Figure 2C. Scatterplots of Antibiotic Use (DOT/1,000 PDs) and CR *Acinetobacter* spp. Antibiotic Resistant Rates of Infection per 1,000 Discharges by Year



Figure 2D. Scatterplots of Antibiotic Use (DOT/1,000 PDs) and MDR *P. aeruginosa* Antibiotic Resistant Rates of Infection per 1,000 Discharges by Year